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Agenda 

January 22, 2023 

Opening Liturgy ............................................................................................... page 23 
Call to Order by Council President ..................................................... Duane Pomeroy 

Appoint Tellers for Written Vote 
Call for Pastor .......................................................................... see printed ballot 
Compensation Package Approval ............ as shown in proposed budget page 15 

Approval of January 30, 2022 Minutes ...................................................... pages 5 & 6 
Pastor’s Report ........................................................................................... pages 7 & 8 

2022 Statistical Report .............................................................................. page 9 
Pastor’s Year in Pictures ......................................................................... page 10 

President’s Report ............................................................................................ page 11 
Financial Reports 

Profit & Loss ............................................................................................ page 12 
Balance Sheet ................................................................................ pages 13 & 14 

Committee Reports ........................................................................................... page 16 
Memorial .................................................................................................. page 17 
Doorstep Report ........................................................................ pages 18 thru 20 
Topeka Lutheran Home Association ....................................................... page 21 

Voting Items 
Council & Committee Positions ............................................. see separate ballot 
2023 Proposed Budget ............................................................................. page 15 
Council Resolutions for 2023 ................................................................... page 22 

Constitution Amendments Proposal Notice 
Adjournment 
Lord’s Prayer 
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Minutes of Annual Meeting, 

January 30, 2022 

Pr. Andrew led the opening liturgy and shared 
a message from the ELCA as printed in the 
annual report 
The meeting was called to order at 11:26am. 
Diane Bottorff asked that two items be added 
to the agenda:  approval of agenda and estab-
lish a quorum. Bob Horton made the motion to 
approve the addition of these two items; se-
conded by Howard Reece. Motion carried. 
To establish a quorum, according to the consti-
tution, 60% of voting members are required to 
be in attendance. With 25 persons in attend-
ance in person and online, the quorum was 
met with 17 being the required number. 
Minutes of February 21, 2021 were presented 
for approval. Ted Murphy moved to approve, 
seconded by Vickie Jacobs. Motion carried. 
Pr. Andrew presented his report. The statisti-
cal report is broken down by online and in per-
son attendance. Membership number has been 
steady, which is good. Attendance is concern-
ing, but not unique. The hope is that online 
worship will continue as it seems that more 
are watching online. How do we engage with 
people online? 
Diane commented on her president’s report. 
She offered thanks to Shelley Andrews as her 
council term is ending. Thank you to Cindy 
McGinnis for taking minutes today. Diane’s 
printed report highlights Council activities 
this past year. 
The 2022 proposed budget is printed in the 
annual report booklet. A deficit of approxi-
mately $20,000 at the end of 2021 was noted. 
A large portion of that amount was due to a 
roof repair of approximately $15,000 which 
was covered by memorial money. The 2022 
proposed budget is for $143,586, which is a 
little less than proposed for 2021. 

Committee Reports 
Committees meet after worship. Everyone is 
welcome to attend meetings. All committees 
have worked on projects during the past year. 
LFACT was not active due to COVID. 
Voting Items 
Nominations from the floor. Debbie Pomeroy 
volunteered to serve on LFACT. Nominations 
closed. 
Public Identity Plan 
Vote 1—working name to be Trinity Lutheran 
Church (without Evangelical) — approved. 
Vote 2—Logo #1 was chosen. 
Vote 3—Motion was made to make the follow-
ing changes to the proposed Mission State-
ment: 
 a. Paragraph 3: change refugee to refuge 
 b. Paragraph 1: change “in our city” to “in 
our county” and “throughout Topeka” to 
“throughout Topeka area”. Debbie seconded 
the motion. Motion carried. 
Vote 4—adoption of Welcome Statement. Pr. 
Andrew asked that we think about diversity 
and making all feel welcome here. The list of 
descriptor items is from the ELCA. Questions 
& comments welcome. Marcy Carlson suggest-
ed that the position of the first & second para-
graphs be switched. Duane Pomeroy comment-
ed that we start with the individual, then 
church, then the world. Laurie Jackson made 
a motion to change the work “build” to “be”. 
Loni Reece seconded the motion. Motion car-
ried. Marcy made the motion the switch the 
position of first and second paragraphs. Mo-
tion died for lack of a second. 
Historic Preservation & Restoration Plan 
Pr. Andrew stated that this plan is intended to 
get the Trinity Lutheran Church building into 
the best physical condition. The three year 
plan to list as an historical property will allow 
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access to tax credits and grants to help with 
expenses. The first step will be to get the build-
ing listed on the historic register. Once the 
building is listed, we will receive back 30% of 
$5,000 repair costs. With Heritage Grant 
Fund, we can spend up to $90,000 and get 
$90,000 back from the state. We can apply for 
this grant only one time. The purpose of the 
capital campaign is to raise as much of the ini-
tial $90,000 as possible. Churches are as eligi-
ble for grant money as any other organization. 
The capital campaign needs to start this year. 
The chart on the last page of the Historic 
Preservation & Restoration Plan shows how 
much each giving unit would need to pledge in 
addition to regular tithe. Church council 
agreed that the capital campaign would not be 
workable if less than 20 giving units agreed to 
participate. If approved, we will work to gather 
a sufficient number of pledges during the sum-
mer. 
As pledges come in, we will establish a budget 
line item and provide regular updates in the 
newsletter and/or bulletins. Line item may be 
labeled capital campaign or building fund or 
heritage fund. Funds will be kept separate 
from operating funds. 
If we receive the full $180,000 through pledges 
and grant money, we will work with the histor-
ical board to be sure it is spent in approved 
fashion. If we are approved for the grant, then 
we send contracts. Money will be released as 
the contracts are approved. 
Annual Meeting Resolutions—Vickie moved to 
approve the resolutions, Bob Horton seconded. 
Motion carried. 
Meeting was adjourned at 12:25pm. 
Tellers: Pr. Andrew, Debbie Pomeroy, 
Diane Bottorff 
Ballots cast—28. 
Public Identity Plan: 26 yes, 1 abstention 
Logo #1: 17 

Logo #2:10, 1 abstention 
2022 Proposed Budget—25 yes, 3 abstentions 
Vote 3: 26 yes, 2 abstentions 
Vote 4: 27 yes, 1 abstention 
Historical Preservation Plan: 26 yes, 1 no, 1 
abstention 
Annual Meeting Resolutions: 26 yes, 2 absten-
tions 

Minutes, Continued 



7 

“We have many parts in one body, but the parts 
don’t all have the same function. In the same 
way, though there are many of us, we are one 
body in Christ, and individually we belong to 
each other. We have different gifts that are con-
sistent with God’s grace that has been given to us. 
If your gift is preaching, you should preach in 
proportion to your faith. If your gift is service, 
devote yourself to serving. If your gift is teaching, 
devote yourself to teaching. If your gift is encour-
agement, devote yourself to encouraging.” - Ro-
mans 12:4-8a 
During seminary, one of the major mile-
stones of formation for the emerging pastors 
is their time away from learning to do their 
internship. While many students at Duke 
chose to stay local or return home to a con-
gregation; I had worked hard to secure a po-
sition at a church in New York City. One of 
the first things I wanted to do once we got 
my stuff unpacked was to have some fun in 
the city and we decided to go out to Coney 
Island. Being the history buff that I am, the 
opportunity to ride one of the oldest roller 
coasters (The Cyclone) was high on my list 
of things to do. There was great excitement 
as I saw those little flags mounting the rail-
ings and the mountains of whitewashed 
wood that looked like it was scaped from No-
ah Ark. My heart rushed as I jumped into 
those tan leather seats and heard the click-
ing of the chain pull us skyward. My excite-
ment was quickly squashed when going into 
that first curve. Clearly back in the 1920s, 
they did not have proper padding, the rails 
grinded as they created turns that were too 
sharp, and the creaking of the wood made 
you pray to get out alive. I remember walk-
ing off the ride physically in pain feeling like 
I had been tackled by a football player. It 
was an exciting experience; it was a painful 
experience. 
This past year in the church has felt the 
same way as that ride on The Cyclone. We 

have had moments of great joy together and 
deep heart-wrenching moments. We started 
the year emerging from COVID, slowly re-
turning to our normal ways of being with 
each other. We finally had a whole year of in
-person worship compared to missing each 
other over half of the previous year. We dis-
covered increased fellowship with each other 
changing our coffee hour location. We dis-
covered how there is a passion for doing ser-
vice in our community from working with 
Doorstep and KU Campus ministry on our 
Service Sundays. Our “God on Broadway” 
series and Messy Church worship reminded 
us that we can have fun on Sunday morn-
ings, and all be kids again in our faith. The 
nursery was finally remodeled as the new 
“Children’s Room” with the hopeful outlook 
of restarting Sunday programing for our lit-
tle ones. We were able to dedicate our com-
munity garden in partnership with our com-
munity gardeners to honor the work of Hel-
en and Walt Laughlin. The Synod gave us 
the honor of hosting our conference gather-
ing this year, which had not been held in 
Topeka for over a decade. 
While I celebrate all those joyous moments, 
I also know that we have also hit the rails 
grinding the iron this year as well. The in-
flation and economic uncertainty at the start 
of the year drastically affected that has re-
sulted in a deficit we have not been able to 
overcome. While our pledge campaign this 
year produced 12% in giving by our mem-
bers, we will not be able to keep the doors 
open much longer without some drastic 
changes. We faced an number of loved ones 
passing away with the stress on our few vol-
unteers being made present. As your pastor, 
I am still grieving the loss of these loved 
ones with you this day, but we have to keep 
moving forward in their memory because 
they dedicated their lives to this church and 

Pastor’s Report 
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to each of us. In trying to be mindful of the 
various perspectives on the COVID issues 
within the pew, we did not move quick 
enough for some, but for others we were reck-
less in returning to our normal ways of func-
tioning. This has caused former regular mem-
bers to not only stop attending but has led 
some to leave for other churches on both sides 
of this conflict. As we returned to normal, we 
realized we are rusty in remembering how we 
did it before which has frustrated some as we 
argued with each other over exactly how 
something should be done. We simply have 
not given enough thanks for all that we have 
been able to do this year and we have not giv-
en each other grace in this time emerging 
from COVID. 
The beginning of this reports starts with a 
passage from Paul. Paul understood what it 
was like to do ministry with the same highs 
and lows that we have seen this year. While 
he was starting new churches all over the Ro-
man Empire with new followers coming to 
Christ all the time, he also had churches that 
constantly fought each other, that did not 
help each other, particularly in helping feed 
starving converts and contended with often 
being arrested by the authorities. Regardless, 
Paul understood that it takes all of us work-
ing together to be the church. It takes all our 
gifts and perspectives to be present at the ta-
ble to be the body of Christ in this world. This 
past year has no doubt been one of boundless 

joy and profound pain. Most people do not 
want to ride that emotional roller coaster. 
Like the start of my report, most people when 
faced with wanting to ride The Cyclone again 
might pass that up for getting a hot dog down 
at Nathan’s instead. Yet, The Cyclone has 
stood for countless generations and against 
being demolished several times in its history 
because the excitement and the joy of that 
rickety haphazard coaster outweighs all the 
challenges that are present. While I ended my 
story above noting how I felt beat up by The 
Cyclone, when the ride was over, the at-
tendant allowed all those who wanted to take 
another ride around stay in their seats. In-
stead of getting out of my seat to refute ever 
riding it again, I stayed and rode that roller 
coaster all over again with all those same ex-
periences as I had before. Therefore, are will 
willing to see our church in this same light? 
Are we willing to get back into the seat as a 
congregation and find out where God is tak-
ing us together? Can we believe that our love 
for being together and doing ministry togeth-
er outweighs all the troubles we have faced 
this past year and the year to come? As Paul 
states, we already have all the gifts needed 
from God, we just need everyone willing to be 
the body of Christ united together for our fu-
ture. 
Peace of Christ, 
Andrew C. Patty 

Pastor’s Report, pg2 2 
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2022 Statistical Report 

In Memoriam 

Russell Johnson .................. January 23, 2022 
Sharon (Axelton) Moore ..... February 9, 2022 
Ralph “Bill” Pollock ............ February 14, 2022 
Betty Quarnstrom .............. March 4, 2022 
Hugh O’Neil ........................ March 19, 2022 
Vickie Jacobs ....................... March 27, 2022 
Helen Laughlin ................... August 3, 2022 
Susan Fitz ........................... August 7, 2022 
Keith Springer .................... October 6, 2022 
Dorothy Strom .................... October 16, 2022 
Marilyn Hypse .................... October 29, 2022 
 

Worship Statistics: 
Regular Word and Table Services—56 
Online Services—2 
Service with Baptism—1 
Weddings—1 
Funerals—8 
 

In-Person Attendance  Online Attendance 
30 (29 in 2021)   96 (86 in 2021) 
 

Most Attended Services This Year- 
In-Person 

Marilyn Hypse Funeral—127 
Quarnstrom Funeral—103 (Online:100) 
Easter—65 (Online: 65) 
Thanksgiving Eve—60 (Online: 91) 
Christmas Eve—59 (Online: 141) 

 

Membership Totals: 

Baptized Member Roll  111 (205 in 2021) 
Full Voting Members  56 (67 in 2021) 
Total Members Removed in 2022: 
By Inactive-    87 
By Death-    8 
Total Members Received in 2022: 
By Baptism-     1 (Shawn Michael Hill) 
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Pastor’s Year in Pictures 

St. Lucia 

Trunk or Treat 

Work day at Doorstep. 

Baptism 

Laughlin Community 
Garden Dedication. 

God on Broadway—
Mary Poppins 

Packing bags for KU students 

Children’s Room 
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My year as president started sadly with the 
death of a dedicated member of our church 
council, Vickie Jacobs. She was chair of the 
Spiritual Care Committee and led the effort 
to recruit communion lay ministers. It took 
three of us to replace her, Howard Reece as 
Vice-President, Ted Quast as a member of 
the Council, and myself as chair of Spiritual 
Care. Others have stepped up to take her ro-
tation as assistant minister. The Council de-
termined that Vickie Jacobs memorial fund 
would appropriately be used to purchase new 
home communion kits. 

During the year, the Council transitioned 
from conducting Zoom meetings to in-person 
meetings. Worship services continued to 
transition to in-person services with the re-
sumption of communion at the altar rail. We 
still have members, friends, and new con-
tacts who join the worship services online. 

We were not able to obtain the necessary 
pledges to move forward with the Restoration 
Capitol Campaign. The decision was made to 
scale back our plans and focus on mainte-
nance. We will also proceed with efforts to 
get the church listed on the Historic Register. 
The Council then approved creating a Resto-
ration Fund for our historic sanctuary. We 
were subsequently notified of a forthcoming 
bequest from the estate of Dorothy Strom. 
The amount of $15,000 is designated for Cap-
itol Improvements. 

Unfortunately, the one area of increased rev-
enue has been memorials due to the large 
number of members and friends who entered 
the Church Triumphant during 2022. 

Pastor Mamy was our last full-time pastor. 
The reduction in membership, attendance, 
and giving necessitated a part-time pastor 
position. Council continues to explore options 
in planning for the next two or three years. 
These options include joining with Grace Lu-

theran in Osage City to create one full-time 
position. 

Council voted to participate in Faithful Inno-
vations Coaching to discern our future. The 
Council also approved to implement, on a tri-
al basis, the Connection Program to help in-
crease participation. 

Trinity partnered with Asbury-Mount Olive 
United Methodist Church for Service Sunday 
on June 12 at Doorstep. 

Trinity and Old Town NIA jointly dedicated 
the garden area north of Trinity Hall in hon-
or of Walt and Helen Laughlin on September 
14. 

Trinity hosted the Joint Thanksgiving Eve 
service. The Saint Lucia celebration was held 
on Friday, December 16. After polling the 
congregation, it was decided to have our tra-
ditional Christmas Eve service, but not a 
Sunday Christmas Day service. 

We now have council members as chairs of 
each standing committee. The congregation 
has responded well to insure that each com-
mittee has an adequate number of volun-
teers. 

I want to express my appreciation for the 
leadership and guidance of Pastor Andrew, 
the dedication of the Council, the musicians 
who provide beautiful sounds, the worship 
leaders who help conduct services, and mem-
bers of the congregation who support our 
ministry with their time and talents. I espe-
cially appreciate the Christian Love that our 
congregation members have for each other 
and our community. 

Duane Pomeroy, 
Council President 

President’s Report 
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2023 Proposed Budget 
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Congregational Committees 2022 

Administration 
The Administration committee had difficulties 
getting organized. This committee includes fi-
nance, memorials, and personnel. We tried twice 
to come together to discuss job descriptions. With 
the results of the volunteer form, administration 
still does not have enough people to function. For 
the time being Council will take charge of the is-
sues under the Administration committee. 
Maintenance 

We started the new year with finishing repairs on 
the sanctuary roof to remedy water issues. This 
was accomplished through the use of memorial 
funds. We have had several instances of damage 
to the garage doors and windows. We have also 
tried to be frugal in our energy use throughout 
the year by decreasing our heating/cooling on all 
units. In April, tree limb damage to the roof of 
Trinity Hall was repaired by JB Turner Company. 
We also approved PCI as our primary tech for the 
boiler until April 2023. In June, the annual eleva-
tor inspection was done. In July, the boiler and 
fire inspections were done with few issues and a 
quilt bracket was approved. 

Community Relations 
This year we tried a new way of getting our con-
gregation involved with outreach in our communi-
ty through Service Sundays. On these days, we 
have a meal after worship and then participate in 
a project together. The first Service Sunday was 
served at Doorstep with several members helping 
in the clothing store. Ashbury Mount Olive UMC 
joined us in this service at Doorstep. We had a fun 
time together and learned more about the needs 
of Doorstep when it comes to volunteering. During 
the second Service Sunday we created care pack-
ets for the students at the KU Campus Ministry. 
Pastor Dan spoke about his experience as a chap-
lain and we sent a car full of care packs on its 
way. Pastor Andrew attended the “Student Wel-
coming Night” when many students said the care 
packs were the best thing they received all week 
and loved our personal messages of encourage-
ment on the bags. During this year, we also host-
ed the National Night Out Picnic with the NIA. In 
addition to the NIA, we have welcomed PFLAG to 
use our facilities for meetings. 

Congregational Life 
The major transformation for congregational life 
this year was the slow progress of returning to 
normal in-person worship. Several times, we 
checked in with each other about the status of 
worship. During the warmer months, we transi-
tioned to having the coffee hour in the entrance 
hall; that was seen as a positive move particularly 
when wanting to interact with guests. This year 
we had our first in-person services for Easter and 
Christmas since COVID that was a blessing for 
all. We also had our St. Lucia celebration with a 
potluck dinner before the service and two more 
Lucias than anticipated! We also tried new series 
in worship during the summer months. One was 
focused on the greatest hymns in each country 
and the other focused on Broadway musicals. 
With that, we had a guest appearance from Rev. 
Christian Watkins as Mary Poppins. During No-
vember, we had a stewardship series that brought 
speakers from Thrivent and Penwell-Gabel. In the 
fall, we started a reading and walking group 
called “Fit and Faithful” where we read a book 
together and walked the neighborhood. 

Spiritual Care 
During this past year, we reformed the Prayer 
Chain group and started the Homebound Com-
munion Ministers. We realized that the Prayer 
Chain needed to develop a system for communi-
cating with each other that had been lost during 
COVID. Homebound Communion Ministers start-
ed this year. Pastor Andrew was concerned that 
our homebound members only see him and want-
ed those homebound people to have more connec-
tion with people they remember in the pews. We 
had training sessions and assigned members to 
each of our homebound members to attend with 
Pastor Andrew on their first visits. Members are 
now charged to visit their homebound member 
once a month, bringing the bulletin from worship, 
some insight from worship that Sunday, and shar-
ing in communion together. 
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Memorial Report 2022 
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Trinity is one of 55 member congregations 
that support the work of Doorstep. During 
2022 Doorstep provided over 5,000 units of 
service, spending nearly $330,000 on direct 
services, and providing over 81,000 pounds of 
food. Trinity was part of the work Doorstep 
does by donating money, food, and clothing. 
Doorstep’s annual Christmas adoption pro-
vided Christmas for 259 households involv-
ing 821 individuals. Adopted households re-
ceived food, blankets, health kits, school sup-
plies, household items, gift cards for all mem-
bers, toys for kids, and clothing. 
On June 12th, a group of our members in fel-

lowship with Asbury Mt. Olive United Meth-
odist Church volunteered at Doorstep sorting 
donations. Several of us also volunteered at 
the Christmas adoption, and two of us partic-
ipated in the Neighbors Helping Neighbors 
Walk which is a fund-raiser for Doorstep. 
 
Diane Bottorff, Board Member 
Cindy McGinnis, Coordinator 

Doorstep 
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TOPEKA LUTHERAN HOME ASSOCIATION INC. 
 LUTHER GARDENS, INC. 

 Topeka KS  
 ANNUAL REPORT 

NAME OF THE ORGANIZATIONS 
Topeka Lutheran Home Association Inc.  Luther Gardens Inc. 
NAMES OF CURRENT LEADERSHIP (Both Corporations) 
President   Denny Payne 
Vice President   Barb Collins 
Secretary   David McGinnis 
Treasurer   Kevin Eaton 
MEETING TIMES (Both Corporations) 
The Board of Directors meets on the fourth Tuesday of each month.  We had 11 meetings this year. 
The Annual meeting will be held on February 28, 2023. 
2022 continued to be a difficult time managing the pandemic and all the changes in protocol given 
that we serve a high-risk population, this coupled with the construction project that going on. The 
contractors were very good about complying with our requirements and protocol to prevent the 
spread of the virus. Even with everything going on in 2022, we maintained very good occupancy 
and consistency with the highly trained, experienced, and professional staff that we have. Many of 
our employees have been with us for several years. 
REPORT ON CURRENT ACTIVITIES LUTHER PLACE I AND II 2022 
We were able to maintain very good occupancy this past year and had an economic occupancy rate 
of 96.2%. We continued to make improvements in our curb appeal even with the construction pro-
jects going on. Luther Place is a very well-established elderly housing project, and we get a tre-
mendous amount of drive by traffic, so curb appeal is very important. 
During 2022, the construction projects were completed.  Luther Place and Martin Creek hosted an 
open house on September 18, 2022, it was very well attended by both congregations. 
REPORT ON CURRENT ACTIVITIES MARTIN CREEK 2021 
In 2022 Martin Creek continued to replace storm doors, entry doors and patio doors at the town-
houses. We continue to upgrade and replace original kitchen appliances, HVAC units and water 
heaters throughout the complex as unit’s turnover. 
Martin Creek continues to provide premier retirement living for its residents. The residents are all 
very happy with the improvements and Martin Creek has enjoyed very good occupancy rates. Oc-
cupancy in 2022 was 96.4%. Martin Creek is a very good value for the rental rates we charge and 
is a very good product we can all be proud of. Martin Creek has over 70 applicants on the waitlist 
which is a testament to the very good product that we provide. 
 

Sincerely, 
Dennis Payne 
President 

Topeka Lutheran Home Association 2022 
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2022 Annual Meeting Resolutions 

1. Be it resolved that we, as the serving body of Christ in this place, give thanks to Almighty 
God for grace and guidance during our 152nd year of ministry. 

2. Be it further resolved that we thank God for the life and witness of our sisters and brothers 
in Christ who entered the Church Triumphant during 2022. 

3. Be it further resolved that thankful appreciation be given to all who have served God through 
their gifts of time, talent, treasure, and prayer to support the many ministries of Trinity 
Evangelical Lutheran Church during 2022. 

4. Be it further resolved that the Administrative Assistant send a note of appreciation to 
Lincoln Center for graciously allowing us to use their parking lot. 

5. Be it further resolved that we ask God’s guidance as we enter our 153rd year of ministry and 
as we reach out to our church family, our neighbors, our community, and all others in need. 
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